## America's Women in the Revolutionary Era 1760-1790 A History Through Bibliography Volume One – Subjects Part One Compiled and Edited by Eric G. Grundset

for the National Society Daughters of the American Revolution

Part IV: Women, Girls, and the War Effort during the American Revolution Chapter Twenty-Six: Women in and with the Military and Naval Forces Individual American Women Collected Biographies

## Corbin, Margaret Cochran, aka "Captain Molly" of Pennsylvania and New York (1751-1800)

- Alexander, John K. "Margaret Cochran Corbin." In John A. Garraty and Mark C. Carnes, general editors, *American National Biography, vol. 5: Clarke, Mary-DaCosta* (New York and Oxford: Oxford University Press; Published under the Auspices of the American Council of Learned Societies, 1999), 499-501.
- Asbury, Edith Evans. "Revolutionary War Heroine Finally is Given Recognition." *New York Times*, (July 8, 1977), 19. [Margaret Corbin]
- Barber, John, and Henry Howe. *Historical Collections of the State of New Jersey*. New York: S. Tuttle, 1844. [Contains a somewhat garbled account of the story of "Molly Pitcher" on pages 342-343 and erroneously links her to "Captain Molly" of West Point.]
- Bellesiles, Michael (reviser). "Margaret Cochran Corbin." In Harold E. Selesky, ed., *Encyclopedia of the American Revolution*, Second edition (Detroit: Charles Scribner's Sons, an imprint of Thomson Gale, 2006), 1:270.
- Benchoff, Lucy Chambers Foust. "The Courageous Women of the Valley." Papers of the Kittochtinny Historical Society, 16 (March 31, 1977), 137-150. [Jane Williams Chambers (1725-1795); Margaret Cochran Corbin, Captain Molly (1751-1800).]
- Bernikow, Louise; in association with the National Women's History Project. *The American Women's Almanac:* An Inspiring and Irreverent Women's History. New York: Berkeley Books, 1997. [Chapter 1: "Politics," 1-45, briefly mentions Hannah Lee Corbin.]
- Bois, Danuta, cont. "Margaret Cochran Corbin, (1750-c.1800)." Distinguished Women of Past and Present. Online at: <u>http://www.distinguishedwomen.com/ biographies/corbin.html</u>.
- Boynton, Edward C. History of West Point and Its Military Importance during the American Revolution: And the Origin and Progress of the United States Military Academy. New York : D. Van Nostrand; London: Sampson, Low, 1863; reprinted: New York: D. Van Nostrand, 1871; Freeport, N. Y.: Books for Libraries Press, 1970. [Contains an account of the story of "Captain Molly" on page 166.]
- Cahill, Thomas P. "Captain Molly' Margaret Corbin, Heroine of the Revolution." *Irish Echo*, (June 27, 1942), 4.
- Custis, George Washington Parke. *Recollections and Private Memoirs of Washington, by His Adopted Son, George Washington Parke Custis: With a Memoir of the Author by His Daughter, and Illustrative and Explanatory Notes, by Benson Lossing.* Philadelphia: J. W. Bradley, 1861. [An account of Captain Molly at the Battle of Monmouth appears on pages 224-226.]
- "D. A. R. Hails War Heroine: Memory of 'Captain Molly' of 1776 is Hailed at West Point." *New York Times*, May 28, 1949, 13. [Margaret Corbin]
- D'Imperio, Church. *Great Graves of Upstate New York.* Bloomington, Ind.: Rooftop, 2007. [Includes the graves of Margaret Corbin, "Captain Molly"; Jane McCrea, "Tragic Bride of Fort Edward"; and, Ann Lee, "The Word."]
- D'Imperio, Chuck. Great Graves of Upstate New York: Final Resting Places of 70 True American Legends. Bloomington, Ind.: AuthorHouse, 2006; reprinted: Great Graves of Upstate New York. Bloomington, Ind.: Rooftop, 2007. [Includes the grave of Margaret Corbin, "Captain Molly."]

- De Pauw, Linda Grant. "Our Women Have Always Been in Combat." *Washington Post*, 103: 123 (April 6, 1980), E-1, 2. [Includes Margaret Corbin, Mrs. Merrill, Deborah Sampson, and "the women of the army" branch of the Continental Army referred to in Washington's general orders.]
- Dever, John P., and Maria C. Dever; foreword by Evelyn P. Foote. Women and the Military: Over 100 Notable Contributors, Historic to Contemporary. Jefferson, N. C.: McFarland and Company, Inc., 1995. [Includes: "Margaret Cochran Corbin," 128-129.]
- Downey, Fairfax. "The Girls behind the Guns: Molly Corbin and Molly Pitcher." American Heritage, 8:1 (December 1956), 46-48.
- E[?], S[?] M[?]. "'Capt. Mollie' to Rest at West Point: Body of Revolutionary Heroine Who Served Fort Washington's Gun Will Be Reburied with Military Honors." *New York Times*, April 27, 1902.
- Egle, William Henry, ed. "A Revolutionary Heroine." *Notes and Queries Historical and Genealogical Chiefly Relating to Interior Pennsylvania*, 3<sup>rd</sup> Series, v. 3, section 280 (1896), 555-556. [Margaret Corbin]
- "Female Heroism Rewarded." New York Magazine; or, Literary Repository, 2:10 (October 1791), 571-572. [Margaret Corbin]
- Forty, George, and Anne Forty. *Women War Heroines*. London: Arms and Armour, 1997. [Includes the following section: Chapter 5: "Following the Loved Ones," which features: "Margaret Corbin, Fanny Doyle, and Molly Pitcher: Women at the Guns," and "Deborah Sampson Gannett, Revolutionary Soldier."]
- Frantz, John B., and William Pencak, eds. *Beyond Philadelphia: The American Revolution in the Pennsylvania Hinterland*. University Park: The Pennsylvania State University Press, 1998.
- "The Grave of Margaret Corbin." Twenty-First Annual Report, 1916, of the American Scenic and Historic Preservation Society to the Legislature of the State of New York (Albany: J. B. Lyon Company, Printers, 1916), 262. [Corbin's grave at on the Cragston estate at Highland Falls prior to her reinterment at West Point.]
- Gundersen, Joan R. "Margaret Cochrane Corbin (1751-1800)." In Bernard A. Cook, ed., *Women and War: A Historical Encyclopedia from Antiquity to the Present.* 2 vols. (Santa Barbara, Calif.: ABC-CLIO, Inc., 2006), 1:130.
- Hall, Edward Hagaman. *Margaret Corbin, Heroine of the Battle of Fort Washington, 16 November (1776).* New York: American Scenic and Historic Preservation Society, 1932.
- Halporn, Roberta. "F. A. Q. A Question Wrapped in a Conundrum: Why Do Jews Put Pebbles on Gravestones?" AGS Quarterly: Bulletin of the Association for Gravestone Studies, 26:1 (Winter 2002), 4-6, 27. [Includes a paragraph on the placement of stones by visitors in an ornamental bowl at the memorial near West Point's cemetery commemorating Margaret Corbin.]
- Harp, Chadwick Allen. "Remembering Margaret Corbin, Daughter of the American Revolution." *Washington Post*, May 26, 1991, D3.
- Haskins, Stacie. "The Diary of Margaret Corbin." Daughters of the American Revolution Magazine, 126:9 (November 1992), 693, 695, 730.
- Haughton, George. "Margery Corbin." Magazine of American History, 16:5 (November 1886), 490-492.
- Houghton[?], George. "Margery Corbin." *Magazine of American History*, 16:5 (November 1886), 490-492. [A poem concerning *Margaret* Corbin. The author's name appears as a facsimile signature and is difficult to read.]
- Keenan, Sheila. *Scholastic Encyclopedia of Women in the United States*. New York, Toronto, London, Auckland, Sydney: Scholastic Reference, 1996. [Part 1 includes: Margaret Corbin (Captain Molly)]
- Keim, De Benneville Randolph. "Heroines of the Revolution: Mary Ludwig Hays, the Heroine of Monmouth, and Margaret Cochran Corbin, the Heroine of Fort Washington." *Journal of American History*, 16:1 (January 1922), 31-35.
- Land, Robert H. "Margaret Cochran Corbin [1751-c1800]." In Edward T. James, ed., Notable American Women, 1607-1950: A Biographical Dictionary, vol. I: A-F (Cambridge: Belknap Press of Harvard University Press, 1971), 385-386.
- Lieberman, Joe. "Amid the Demoralizing Loss of Fort Washington, Margaret Corbin Emerged as America's First Wartime Heroine." *Military History*, 15:6 (February 1999), 12-16.
- Mappen, Marc, and David Martin. "Good Golly, Miss Molly: In Search of the Real Molly Pitcher." *New Jersey Heritage Magazine*, 2:2 (Spring 2003), 22-29. [Examines the story of Molly Pitcher during the Revolution

and subsequent use of her image in later war efforts and in advertising. Also compares the stories of "Captain Molly" and Mary Ludwig Hays McCauley.]

- "Margaret Corbin Tribute; West Point Does Honor at Grave of Revolutionary Heroine." *New York Times*, May 28, 1950, 44.
- Maybe, Ida A. "Margaret Corbin (Captain Molly of the Highlands." *Daughters of the American Revolution Magazine*, 96:2 (February 1962), 138, 188.
- Minick, Rachel, and Carol Hozman. "Margaret Cochran Corbin (1751-1789)." In Janice H. McElroy, ed.; Mary Ann Stangil and Margaret D. Druse, assistant eds., *Our Hidden Heritage: Pennsylvania Women in History* (Washington, D. C.: Pennsylvania Division, American Association of University Women, 1983), Chapter 3, #35, 99-100.
- O'Brien, Michael J. "An Irish Heroine of the War of the Revolution: Margaret Corbin, An Irishwoman, the First of Her Sex to Fight for American Liberty." *Journal of the American Irish Historical Society*, 15:3 (October 1916), 337-341.
- Pacella, Megan. "Capt. Molly: Establishing the True Identity of an American Military Heroine." American Spirit: Daughters of the American Revolution Magazine, 145:2 (March/April 2011), 44-48.
- Parker, Amelia Campbell. "Revolutionary Heroine Interred in West Point Cemetery." *Daughters of the American Revolution Magazine*, 60:6 (June 1926), 346-352. [Margaret Corbin]
- Perrine, William Davison. Molly Pitcher of Monmouth County, New Jersey, and Captain Molly of Fort Washington, New York, 1778-1937. Princeton Junction, N. J.: [s. n.], 1937; reprinted with date alteration in title: Molly Pitcher in Monmouth County, New Jersey, Captain Molly in Fort Washington, New York, 1778 to 1957. Freehold, N. J.: Courtesy of American Hotel, 1957.
- Powers, Sandra L. "Fighting Women of the American Revolution." *Washington Post*, (June 6, 1991), A20. A letter sent by the Library Director of the Society of the Cincinnati to the editor of the Washington Post comments on Chadwick Allen Harp's article "Remembering Margaret Corbin, Daughter of the American Revolution" and mentions two framed lithographs depicting women in the Revolution that were recently given to their Society including Nancy Hart.]
- Purcell, Sarah J. "Margaret Cochran Corbin." In Reina Pennington, ed., Amazons to Fighter Pilots: A Biographical Dictionary of Military Women vol 1 (Westport, Conn.: Greenwood Publishing Group, 2003), 110-111.
- Raphael, Ray. Founding Myths: Stories that Hid Our Patriotic Past. New York: The New Press, 2004. [Chapter 2: "Molly Pitcher," 27-44, Molly Pitcher (Mary Hays McCauly and also mentions Captain Molly (Margaret Corbin).]
- Renner, James. "Margaret Cochran Corbin." Online: <u>http://hhoc.org/ hist/mc\_corbin.htm> and</u> <<u>http://www.washington-heights.us/history/archives/ margaret\_cochran\_corbin\_78.html</u>.
- Rohr, Sara. "Margaret Cochran Corbin, Revolutionary Heroine." Papers of the Kittochtinny Historical Society, May, 1963 to February 1970, 15 (1970), 28-31.
- Ronsaville, Virginia. "Margaret Corbin." In Allen Johnson and Dumas Malone, eds., *Dictionary of American Biography, vol. 2, part 2: Chanfrau-Cushing* (New York: Charles Scribner's Sons, 1964), 438.
- Ross, Emily. "Captain Molly: Forgotten Heroine of the Revolution." *Daughters of the American Revolution Magazine*, 106:2 (February 1972), 108-111, 186
- Sanborn, Paul J. "Margaret Corbin." In Richard L. Blanco, ed.; Paul J. Sanborn, contrib. ed., *The American Revolution*, 1775-1783: An Encyclopedia, vol. I: A-L (New York: Garland, 1993), 396-397.
- Stryker, William S.; William Starr Myers, ed. *The Battle of Monmouth*. Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1927. [A brief discussion of women with the British army appears on pages 83-84. The story of "Molly Pitcher" is on pages 188-192 and includes information on Margaret Corbin, "Captain Molly," as well.]
- Talmon, Thrace. Captain Molly: The Story of a Brave Woman. New York: Derby & Jackson, 1857; reprinted with the title: The Hero Girl: And How She Became a Captain in the Army; a Tale of the Revolution. Philadelphia: John E. Potter and Co., 1865; reprinted: Philadelphia: Keystone, 1890; micropublished in (Wright's American Fiction series, vol. 2:1851-1875) (Woodbridge, Conn.: Research Publications, 1970-1978), reel P-20, no. 1975. [other titles: Heroine of the Revolution] [A fictional account of Captain Molly's life and the Battle of Monmouth.]

Ward, Harry M. "Two Mollies." In Anne Commire, ed.; Deborah Klezmer, associate editor, Women in World History: A Biographical Encyclopedia, vol. 15 (Detroit: Gale Group, 1999-2002), 682-686. [Margaret Corbin and Mary Ludwig Hays McCauley.]

Weir, Alison Marie. "The Spy in Early America: The Emergence of a Genre." Ph. D. dissertation, University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign, 1998. [Chapter 5: "Women and the Spy Story," 174-219, includes Peggy Shippen, Captain Molly, Molly Pitcher, etc...]

Wensyel, James W. "Captain Molly." Army, 31 (November 1981), 48-53.

"Woman Soldiers." New York Times, May 20, 1918. [Captain Molly]

Wood, Betty. "Margaret Cochran Corbin." In Jack P. Greene and J. R. Pole, eds., *The Blackwell Encyclopedia of the American Revolution* (Cambridge, Mass.: Basil Blackwell, Inc., 1991, 1994), 714.